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Dear Rex, 
 
Thank you very much for your letter and for the copies of the representations you have 
received about this proposed scheme.  
 
The process as laid down by the Mission and Pastoral Measure 2011 is comprehensive, 
which enables full consultation with the interested parties but also by its nature means that 
it takes a not insignificant amount of time to undertake.  
 
I am grateful to all of those who attended the initial informal public consultation meeting in 
October and who have since participated in the subsequent phases of the consultation 
and its meetings. The time and energy that people have given to this has been substantial 
and is hugely appreciated. 
 
When proposing to undertake changes as significant as those contained in the draft 
Scheme it is inevitable that there will be strong, differing points of view held by all 
concerned. This process has not been an easy process for anyone to experience and for 
the distress that has been felt, I am sorry. 
 
This draft Scheme, if it were to proceed, would mean that the current incumbent and 
priest-in-charge would be dispossessed of their offices and they would not be designated 
to posts in the new structure. I recognise that there are members of the community and 
our congregations who are very distressed at the thought of the dispossession of their 
beloved clergy. This is something that both I and the Diocesan Mission and Pastoral 
Committee (DMPC) have prayed on, deliberated and debated extensively and agreed is 
necessary to ensure that the right structure is created to care for the cure of souls and to 
further the Mission of the Church across the greater Leigh Park estates. Therefore, I do 
wish the Scheme to proceed. 
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In order to help the Mission, Pastoral and Church Property Committee to consider this 
proposal I offer below my responses to the points raised in your letter dated 7 June 2019. 
 
1. What were the main reasons for proposing to terminate the current plurality 

established for the Leigh Park and Warren Park benefices, unite the three 
benefices and their constituent parishes, and establish a team ministry for its 
area and how this would further the Mission of the Church in this area? 

 
Since the establishment of the Diocese of Portsmouth in 1927, each bishop has 
presided over a steady decline in its congregations, in step with the rest of the Church 
of England. However, with the success of the Pioneer Project in 2016 and other 
initiatives, the diocese saw a small increase in average weekly church attendance.  
This emboldened the diocese to aim for and strategically resource our churches for 
growth. The diocese asked the Strategic Development Unit for insights as to where 
this would have the most impact.  
 
Key indicators were provided to the diocese by the Strategic Development Unit. These 
indicators allowed the diocese to identify areas of challenge and opportunity where a 
combination of the following factors applied:  
 

 higher than average decrease in attendance over the previous ten years;  

 low attendance when calculated as a percentage of local population;  

 areas of strategic importance, such as main towns within a wider area;  

 a large centre of population geographically distinct from other population centres 

and/or lacking local amenities.  

 
The three areas identified for pastoral reorganisation, including St Francis, Leigh Park; 
Warren Park, St Clare; and West Leigh, St Alban have the potential in terms of 
population, but not currently the capacity within their existing congregations, to make 
a significant impact in mission even if they were only to seek to increase their 
attendance to around 2% of the local population. 

 
The aim of the draft Scheme is to create the right structures and to resource these 
with the appropriate staffing to enable church communities to grow in depth, impact 
and number in line with our diocesan vision. We want to do this by developing 
sustainable mission focussed church communities that can concentrate on the 
primary calling of the church to make new disciples. To do this we know that as well 
as adding new resources, we need to free the existing churches from the burdens of 
finances, administration and buildings so that rather than feeling forced to focus on 
maintaining the existing church structures they will also be able to support new 
projects, opportunities and communities. We will do this by: 
 

 Undertaking pastoral reorganisation to create one mission unit consisting of a 
single parish benefice, with united leadership, ministry team, finance, governance, 
and administration; supported by some local decision making would be delegated 
to individual congregations. This new structure would enable the other 
developments: 

 

 Creating new ministry structure, including at least an ordained stipendiary team 
leader, a church planting minister, operations support, and specialist ministers to 
focus on children/young families, outreach and social engagement; 

 

 Planting a new congregation or congregations with a church planting team 
gathered from inside and outside of the new parish;  



3 

 

 

 Resourcing existing congregations to promote outreach and growth alongside good 
teaching and pastoral care; 

 

 Deploying pioneer ministers to engage with points of social need, such as via the 
food bank and debt advice centre, with an emphasis on addressing life issues in 
the context of whole-life discipleship.  

 
A new diocesan intern scheme, in conjunction with the national CEMES scheme, 
would be used to enhance elements of the new ministry structures: this would 
encourage interns, including as many as possible from the local area, to gain 
experience themselves in church planting, mission, and ministry in a variety of 
contexts while developing their own vocations. This builds on learning from the 
Discovery Gap Year and the Harbour Residency Year. 
 
Development of social enterprise opportunities suitable for the needs of the local area 
and other income generation activities will be explored with the community. 
 
Creating a new single parish benefice across the areas of Leigh Park, Warren Park 
and West Leigh will allow better coordination of mission energy, finance, and staffing, 
with strong vision and leadership, aided by skilled operations/administrative support, 
underpinning all ministry and mission in the area.  
 
Making growth intentional and putting the right structure in place to reduce legislative 
and administrative burden is a proven method for achieving numerical growth and so 
furthering the Mission of the Church. There are equally examples from around the 
country where not getting the structure right in the beginning hampers the ability of the 
parish leadership to be able to effect change and grow. 
 
All of the parishes are agreed that more resource is desired for them to take care of 
existing congregations, create new congregations and work and to work in their 
communities. The concerns raised by the representors objecting to the draft Scheme 
are in relation to the structure, and the dispossession of the clergy, not the shared 
aims. 

 
2. Please give attendance figures for these parishes over the last ten years. How 

do they compare with those for other parishes in the deanery and across the 
diocese? Please comment on the view that too much weight is given to church 
attendance in defining whether parishes are succeeding in mission and on the 
comparison of mission statistics provided by the Venerable Peter Sutton. 
 
The usual Sunday attendance figures for the parishes of St Francis, Leigh Park; 
Warren Park, St Clare; and West Leigh, St Alban are in Table 1 below. Table 2 shows 
the attendance figures for the parishes as a percentage of their parish population. The 
additional parishes included in the tables are those outlined in the mission statistics 
provided by the Venerable Peter Sutton to enable a full comparison. 
 
The percentage change in usual Sunday attendance from 2009 to 2018 for St Francis, 
Leigh Park was a decline of 12.07%. For the same period, West Leigh, St Alban saw 
an 11.36% increase and was the only parish in the deanery to see an increase in this 
measurement. Unfortunately, during the same period Warren Park, St Clare suffered 
a decline of 75%.  
 
However, when viewed as a percentage change from 2009 to 2018 in relation to the 
population of their respective parishes: Warren Park, St Clare has suffered a decline 
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of 76.72%, which is the most severe in the deanery; St Francis, Leigh Park has 
declined by 22.14% and West Leigh, St Alban has increased by 9.55%. 
 
When looking at the percentage change from 2009 to 2018 for usual Sunday 
attendance, Warren Park, St Clare’s 75% decline places it as the highest decline at 
number 6 in the diocese, place 1 being a 100% decline due to closure or a parish not 
making a return and place 140 being the parish with the largest increase. (Three 
churches that did not make the return for 2018 and there are two closed churches.) 
For the same period and measurement, St Francis, Leigh Park was placed at number 
97 and West Leigh, St Alban was placed at number 117. 
 
When viewed again as a percentage change from 2009 to 2018 as a percentage of 
their respective parishes: Warren Park, St Clare was  number 7 in comparison to the 
other parishes in the diocese; St Francis, Leigh Park was number 36 in the diocese 
and West Leigh, St Alban was placed as number 74.  
 

Table 1 
 

 
Table 2 

 
 
The total Sunday attendance of all three congregations is 110 people from a total 
population of 26,207 that is 0.42% of the population of the parishes. The combined 
parish share contribution is £44k while the allocated ministry cost for their three 
stipendiary posts is £165k, with 73% of that cost being met by the parish share 
contributions of larger parishes in other areas in the diocese.  We recognise that usual 
Sunday attendance (USA) figures do not reveal the full picture of the health of a 
parish and that schools work happens regularly. The numbers of occasional offices, 
although they have declined, are relatively high; however, these forms of engagement 
have not readily translated into any other form of church attendance or engagement, 
into active discipleship, or into planned giving. Therefore, USA remains a significant 
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indicator of the longer-term sustainability of the parish and its ability to undertake its 
mission.  
 
The Venerable Peter Sutton has highlighted that some of the larger churches have 
undertaken fewer occasional offices, schools visits and services for schools and civic 
organisations than St Francis, Leigh Park.  Whilst this is good it is not assisting the 
parish to attain ongoing sustainability whereas the churches named by the Ven Sutton 
are sustainable.  
 

3. What is your response to the argument that there are significant differences 
between West Leigh and the other two parishes? Do you expect that the pattern 
of existing services would change significantly in a united parish and, if so, 
would there be an expectation that current worshippers would attend services 
at the other churches? Would the dual carriageway and lack of public transport 
be likely to reduce attendance at such services? 
 
The representations that have highlighted differences between West Leigh, St Alban 
and the other two parishes of St Francis, Leigh Park and Warren Park, St Clare have 
stated that there is an existing formal relationship between St Francis and St Clare but 
they do not have that relationship with St Alban. This is true. However, though there is 
not the same intimacy of relationship, it does not correlate that the people in the 
parishes are inherently different. 
 
In 2016, the Portsmouth Council for Social Responsibility (CSR) undertook work with 
St Alban to look at its community profile to help inform what the parish should be 
doing in the future to further its mission in the area. It was realised that a community 
profile for St Alban could not be undertaken in isolation from the communities of St 
Francis and St Clare.  
 

Basic social statistics for the three parishes were garnered from the 2011 Census.  
 

Table 3: Key Parish Census Data 
 St Albans (West Leigh) St Francis (Leigh Park) St Clare’s (Warren Park) 

Population of the parish (+/- 
change since 2001 Census) 

9,830 (2%) 13,099 (13%) 3,278 (7%) 

Growing demographic group 
 

Young adults and older (75+) Young adults Young adults 

% decline in identified 
Christians (pace) 

24% (rapid) 29% (rapid) 25% (rapid) 

Education 
 

Very low Very low Very low 

Tenure  
 

50% private and social rented 54% private and social rented 56% private and social rented 

“family” households 
 

56% (30% with children) 62% (37% with children) 62% (38% with children) 

Single person households 30% 25% 
 

26% 

Retired households (65+) 
 

19% 16% 17% 

Key social challenges 
 

33% single parent, 33% child 
poverty 

37% single parent and 36% 
child poverty 

42% single parent, 40% 
poverty 

Employment 
 

Routine and low paid Routine and low paid Routine and low paid 
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Table two: Parish Poverty Profile 
Parish Diocese ranking  Child poverty No formal 

qualifications 

Social housing 

West Leigh: St. Alban’s 

 

5th 33% 39% 42% 

Warren Park: St. Clare’s 

 

3rd 40% 37% 49% 

Leigh Park: St. Francis 

 

4th 36% 40% 44% 

Average - 36% 39% 45% 

 
CSR noted that poverty and many of the census categories can be quite stark and 
they do not necessarily tell us much about how people actually live so CSR also drew 
on Mosaic segmentation data provided by Experian. This data was more useful in 
some ways as it was more recent (it is from 2016), it could capture data from those 
who do not complete the census (e.g. private renters) and it groups people by various 
lifestyle factors and preferences which can give us a better idea of what might work in 
terms of engagement and mission locally.  The Key mosaic groups for each of the 
three parishes is presented in table three below. 

 
Table three: Parish Mosaic groups 

Parish 
(households) 

Key Mosaic Group 
1  

Key Mosaic Group 
2 

Key Mosaic 
Group 3 

Key Mosaic 
Group 4 

St Albans 
(4083) 

Residents with 
sufficient incomes 
in right-to-buy 
social housing 
(2,111) 
 

Young people 
renting flats in 
high density social 
housing (590) 

Families in low-
rise social housing 
with high levels of 
benefit need (495) 

n/a 

St Francis 
(5,159) 

Residents with 
sufficient incomes 
in right-to-buy 
social housing 
(2,373) 
 

Families in low-rise 
social housing with 
high levels of benefit 
need (1,102) 

Owner occupiers 
in older-style 
housing in ex-
industrial areas 
(480) 

Young people 
renting flats in 
high density 
social housing 
(440) 

St Clare’s 
(1,290) 

Residents with 
sufficient incomes 
in right-to-buy 
social housing 
(466) 
 

Families in low-rise 
social housing with 
high levels of benefit 
need (429) 

Young people 
renting flats in 
high density 
social housing 
(195) 

 

 
The three parishes do have their own identities. Though this draft Scheme is aiming 
for one benefice and one parish, each area would keep its church as the focal point 
for the area.  

 
The pattern of services is to remain as they currently are. This will be enabled through 
use of more self-supporting clergy in addition to the Team Rector and Team Vicar, 
and through the training and deployment of more lay minsters, such as Readers.  
Subsequently, there is no expectation for people to travel from Warren Park to West 
Leigh for services. Therefore, there is no expectation of a reduction in the attendance 
at services.  
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The dual carriageway already runs through a significant portion of the parish of West 
Leigh, St Alban as can be seen in the map below.  
 
 
For the 99% of the population of these three parishes, who do not currently attend 
church services, parish boundaries are largely unknown and generally irrelevant.  
 
We are seeking to unite the benefices and parishes so as to reduce the legislative and 
administrative burden for our clergy and lay ministry team to release them for ministry 
to further the Mission of the Church in the area. 

 

4. Is it correct that the Havant deanery plan allocated three stipendiary post to 
these three parishes? If so, why does the draft scheme provide for only one 
team vicar post? Would you expect to appoint other members of the team and, 
if so, what would their roles be? Please comment on the view that if the team 
vicar has a church planting role the burden of pastoral care across such a large 
parish will be too much for the team rector. 
 

The Havant Deanery Plan – July 2016 looks at progress since the Deanery Review, 

current status and recommendations. In relation to St Francis, Leigh Park; Warren 

Park, St Clare; and West Leigh, St Alban, it states that “discussions should be held 

about how these parishes work best together, including future parish structure”.  

 

The Deanery Plan also states that the Pioneer Review of the diocese, which reported 

to the Bishop’s Council in May 2014, identified the need to build capacity, increase 

training for lay and ordained pioneers, and find new missional approaches for new 

housing and difficult-to-reach areas. The Deanery review identified the West of 

Waterlooville Major Development Area and the great Leigh Park area as being best 

served by pioneer appointments.  

 

The vacant post which had previously existed at Warren Park, St Clare was therefore 
not renewed. Instead, a community pioneer post was created (housed in St Clare’s 
Vicarage) to co-ordinate mission across the greater Leigh Park estates. It is intended 
that this post will continue to be a pioneer post within the proposed new structure.  
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It is intended that the proposed team will be further expanded and assisted by its 
Readers, self-supporting ministers and lay pastoral assistants. National research 
suggests that focal ministry in a larger area can be a key support. If the draft Scheme 
were to proceed, this would be something that the Team Rector could explore with the 
Team Vicar, the wider team and the PCC. Whereas traditionally such an approach 
has meant appointing a person to have oversight of one church, there are also further 
models which we would want to explore for sharing responsibilities such as services, 
occasional offices, schools work etc. all of which involve sharing with  clergy in their 
cure of souls and vision for mission.  
 

5. To what extent are the current proposals based on the deanery plan? Has it 
been overtaken by the impact of the Strategic Development Funding? 

 

As above, these current proposals are based on work that the Deanery had already 

undertaken and codified in its plan in 2016. The possibility of Strategic Development 

Funding has enabled us to make a bid for additional resources to be provided for the 

area, in order to nurture and grow the existing traditional congregations and the 

community outreach that they undertake, and in order to plant new congregations. 

 

6. Was the alternative proposal put forward by the PCCs of Leigh Park and Warren 
Park considered by the DMPC? If so, what are the reasons for preferring the 
arrangements proposed in the draft Scheme? 

 

The PCCs of St Frances, Leigh Park and Warren Park, St Clare proposed a ten point 
plan in response to the proposals of the DMPC. The wider vision expressed through 
our Resourcing Growth SDF application, and the PCCs’ proposals are the same for 
points six to ten of the PCCs’ plan.  
 
The differences on points one to five of the PCCs’ plan are around group ministry 
rather than team ministry structures and the designation of posts within the draft 
scheme. 
 
The PCC of West Leigh, St Alban are satisfied that a team ministry is the right legal 
structure for future ministry in the area. 
 
The DMPC is clear that a single parish benefice with the necessary team ministry will 
offer the most suitable structure to enable a coordinated approach to mission across 
Leigh Park, Warren Park and West Leigh. This is a densely populated urban/suburban 
area where parish boundaries are either unknown or irrelevant to the 99% of people 
who do not currently attend any church. 

  
The diocese believes that the benefits of this structure are: 
 

 One decision-making body (PCC) which sets the vision and strategy for mission 
and ministry and which makes overall decisions about how finance supports this 
work.  

 A coordinated plan for ministry and mission, including the provision across the 
geographical area of traditional and modern forms of worship, the creation of a new 
church plant, the focussing of pioneering ministry around children and young 
families, and the integration of social engagement work with discipleship 
development across the team’s churches.  

 An unrelenting focus, across traditions, on creating space in church for those who 
do not currently have an active Christian faith.  
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 The protection of both traditional and new forms of worship within the team, 
creating a mixed economy approach across the whole team area, and encouraging 
mutual flourishing. 

 The ability to appoint lay and ordained stipendiary and self-supporting ministers 
across the team, to coordinate their energies, and to create some economies of 
scale in the delivery of their work. This will include a combination of a team rector, 
a team vicar for church planting, operations manager, pioneer specialising in 
children and families’ ministry, and pioneer specializing in social engagement and 
whole life discipleship development.  

 One coordinated approach to the use and management of buildings, including 
decisions about long-term viability, social enterprise and rental opportunities, and 
location and equipping of any future church plants.  

 Planning across the team for encouraging stewardship, generating income from 
external sources, including grants and social enterprise, and ensuring the  
sustainability of ministry for this area for the future.  

 
A group ministry could serve a similar purpose of cooperating in ministry across an 
area and some of the affected parishes asked us to consider this as an alternative. 
However, the DMPC did not believe that a group ministry was the appropriate structure 
for the following reasons: 

  

 This pastoral reorganisation is seeking to create a sustainable structure where 
strategic, mission-focussed decisions are made in one PCC for the one area. 

 The diocesan experience of other group ministries has been that, whilst a group 
ministry may work well in its first iteration, when existing clergy share a joint vision, 
this relational working does not always survive clergy changes or differences in 
personality;  

 Group ministry provides a far weaker structure on which to base the deployment of 
additional posts, such as operations manager, community worker etc., than would 
be the case for a single parish with a team ministry. A group ministry cannot itself 
legally act as employer for paid posts; 

 A group ministry does not give authority to other incumbent members of the team 
to act outside of their own parish when it comes to being involved in matters such 
as agendas for PCC meetings and the strategic decision making about mission, 
ministry, and finance which happens there.  

 In a group ministry, responsibility for the cure of souls for all areas is not shared 
between all members of the group. 

 
With a team ministry, there would be one benefice, one parish, and therefore one 
Parochial Church Council (PCC), delegating some functions to small local District 
Church Councils (DCCs). Decisions about ministry and mission, including working 
towards significant outreach to those who do not currently attend church, will be made 
by the PCC, allowing finance and resources to follow strategic mission decisions 
across the team.  

 
DCCs would remain in control of finances related to their immediate congregational 
worship and the more minor aspects of their buildings. DCCs would retain any funds or 
future legacies that are restricted in use by a specific church and congregation. 

 
DCCs would relate to the PCC via common elected members and by the clergy who 
may attend any of the DCC meetings. The DCC would make sufficient record of its 
proceedings and make these available to the PCC in an appropriate form at regular 
intervals. 
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7. Please comment on the view that there is an ignorance at the diocesan level of 
the mission and ministry currently taking place in these parishes and of their 
needs and wishes and that no detailed studies have been undertaken to 
establish these. Why were the current incumbent and priest-in-charge not asked 
for their input at an earlier stage? 
 

The diocese has been well versed in the mission and ministry of the parishes via the 

current serving clergy; Havant Deanery; the work of the CSR with West Leigh, St 

Alban; the many and varied applications to the Mission Opportunities Fund and 

subsequent coverage in the diocesan newsletter and bulletins 

 

This has been underscored by meetings with the parishes by members of the 

diocesan team and members of Diocesan Mission and Pastoral Committee (DMPC) 

over the past eight months. 

 

Information from the incumbent and priest-in-charge and from the Havant Deanery 

Plan (2016) fed in to the initial consultation which focussed solely on unifying the 

benefices. There was no further detail underpinning the proposals, that came out of 

the meetings with the clergy and their PCCs in the informal consultation process 

 

8. Please explain what is meant by “different ways of doing ministry”, how this 
differs from the work currently being done in these parishes and how this would 
be facilitated by the reorganisation proposed in the draft Scheme? Are the 
proposals based on a model which has been successful elsewhere? 
 

The diocese is seeking to better resource the greater Leigh Park estate for intentional 

growth in its existing traditional congregations and to church plant to grow new 

congregations for the majority of people in the area that do not currently access 

regular worship in church.  

 

The single parish benefice structure, supported by a team ministry, will enable both 

the traditional congregations and the new congregations to exist within normal 

parochial structures with the collegial support of each other. For long-term 

sustainability of both, this is essential.  

 

Traditional church congregations have been declining at a steady rate nationally and I 

have outlined the figures for these parishes above. The national rate of decline is circa 

7%. Our traditional church congregations, as they are in the normal parochial 

structure, also bear the burden of all the legislative, administrative and building 

responsibilities.  

 

Portsmouth Deanery already has a church plant, Harbour Church. Whilst being 

outside of the parochial system, it still needs to be governed and so had to set up a 

charitable incorporated organisation and register with the Charity Commission. It was 

also set up in a commercial property on the high street, which comes with an 

expensive lease as well as maintenance and repair responsibilities.  

 

Neither model is sustainable for either congregation in the long-term. However, there 

needs to be a structure that enables both forms of church to operate with integrity 

while also being responsible to each other for mutual flourishing.  
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The pastoral reorganisation of a single parish benefice with a team ministry is required 

to release time and energy from over-burdensome administration and legal 

requirements by reducing the number of PCCs to one, to enable both traditional and 

new forms of worship and mission to flourish and for more than one member of the 

clergy to have the responsibility for the cure of souls and be licenced to the parish. 

 

A number of examples of church planting and team ministry have been examined and 

each have experienced different issues. This proposed structure takes account of the 

lessons learned in these areas and is seeking to put the best structure in place to 

support both forms of ministry sustainably into the future. 

 

9. Why was it decided not to designate the two current incumbent and priest-in-
charge as the first holders of posts in the proposed team ministry? Please 
comment on the view that one or both should be named in order to build on 
their existing work. 
 
At the meeting of the DMPC on 3 April 2019, members recognised that in the past it 
had dealt with proposed pastoral schemes in which certain existing clergy were 
‘designated’ to a new post. The example was given of the most recent scheme that 
was made for the West Wight Team Ministry. In this case, both clergy in that team had 
been recruited, with the agreement and input of the affected parishes, with the 
possible future team ministry structure explicitly in mind and indicated in the 
appointment process. 
In this case, though the number of clergy posts in the proposed draft Scheme remains 
the same, the roles themselves will be different to the clergy roles that currently exist. 
The example of the ‘team rector’ and ‘church-planting team vicar’ has been widely 
circulated, as this is a potential team ministry model that DMPC members would like 
to see – a team rector with strategic oversight for both traditional parish ministry and 
the creation of new congregations in a range of traditions; and a team vicar with the 
specific expertise to create brand new worshipping communities; plus other clergy and 
lay people with different skills. However, this model is not set in stone – it could 
equally be that the team rector or a pioneer minister has the church-planting 
expertise. 
 
Members therefore agreed that an open and transparent recruitment process was 
beneficial to ensure that clergy and lay minsters are appointed with the relevant gifts 
for these new roles.  

 
10. Please set out the consultation process on these proposals and confirm that 

the statutory requirements for consulting the interested parties were met and 
that the PCCs were offered meetings with the DMPC or its representatives and 
the clergy who would be dispossessed offered meetings with the full 
Committee. Were such meetings requested and held? 

 

The timeline for the consultation process was as follows: 
 
a) Friday 5 October 2018: Private meeting with individual clergy who may 

dispossessed of office should the DMPC decide to proceed with pastoral 
reorganisation.  
 

b) Monday 8 October 2018: DMPC decide to proceed to informal consultations on 
proposed pastoral reorganisation. 
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c) Wednesday 17 October 2018: Public deanery meeting held on proposed pastoral 
reorganisation at St Wilfrid, Cowplain. Buses provided for people wishing to attend 
from the affected parishes that may not have access to transport for the meeting. 

 
d) Friday 19 October 2018: Informal consultation letters sent to all interested parties 

and to all who attended the public meeting. 
 

e) Tuesday 6 November 2018: West Leigh, St Alban PCC met with the diocesan 
team to discuss the draft proposals. 

 
f) Monday 19 November 2018: St Francis, Leigh Park and Warren Park, St Clare 

PCCs met with the diocesan team to discuss the draft proposals. 
 

g) Sunday 25 November 2018: West Leigh, St Alban PCC met with representatives 
of the DMPC at 3pm and the PCCs of St Francis, Leigh Park and Warren Park, St 
Clare met with the representatives at 5pm to discuss the draft proposals. 

 
h) Friday 30 November 2018: Deadline for receipt of responses to the informal 

consultation. 
 

i) Wednesday 5 December 2018: DMPC met to consider the responses to the 
informal consultation. Due to the volume of responses and the short period of time 
between the closing date for such and this meeting, the DMPC deferred its 
decision on whether to proceed to formal consultations or not until the next 
meeting. 

 
j) Monday 28 January 2019: DMPC discussed the statements of view and agreed to 

proceed with formal consultations on the draft proposals. 
 

k) Friday 1 February 2019: s.6 formal consultation letters were sent to all interested 
parties. Those who attended the public meeting were also informed of the 
decision. 

 
l) Thursday 7 February 2019: Havant Deanery Synod met with members of the 

diocesan team to discuss the draft proposals.  
 

m) Thursday 28 February 2019: The PCCs of St Francis, Leigh Park and Warren 
Park, St Clare met with the diocesan team to discuss the draft proposals and offer 
an alternative plan. 

 
n) Thursday 7 March 2019: The PCCs of St Francis, Leigh Park; Warren Park, St 

Clare; and West Leigh, St Alban met with the diocesan team to discuss the draft 
proposals and the alternative plan put forward by St Francis and St Clare PCCs. 

 
o) Thursday 14 March 2019: The PCCs of St Francis, Leigh Park; Warren Park, St 

Clare; and West Leigh, St Alban met with representatives of the DMPC to give 
their views on the draft proposals. 

 
p) Friday 29 March 2019: Deadline for receipt of responses to the s.6 formal 

consultation. 
 

q) Wednesday 3 April 2019: DMPC heard representations from the Revd Jonathan 
Jeffery, discussed the statements of view and recommended the draft proposals 
to the Bishop and he approved the draft proposals. It was agreed that the draft 
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scheme would be submitted to the Church Commissioners and they would be 
asked to undertake the notice and publication of the draft scheme. 

 
r) Thursday 4 April 2019: A letter was sent to the interested parties informing them 

of the DMPC’s decision. It also said a further letter would be sent within ten days 
giving more detail on the discussions. 

 
s) Friday 5 April 2019: The draft scheme and supporting documentation were sent to 

the Church Commissioners. 
 

t) Friday 5 April 2019: An email was sent to all those that attended the public 
meetings letting them know of the DMPC’s decision.  

 
u) Friday 12 April 2019: A letter was sent to all interested parties with further details 

of the issues discussed at the meeting of the DMPC on 3 April. It offered a further 
meeting with representatives of the DMPC should the PCCs wish to discuss the 
decision of the Committee.  

 
v) Monday 15 April 2019: Church Commissioners publish the draft scheme. 

 
w) Tuesday 21 May 2019: The PCCs of St Francis, Leigh Park and Warren Park, St 

Clare met with representatives of the DMPC. 
 

x) Wednesday 29 May 2019: Deadline for representations for or against the draft 
scheme.  

 
The incumbent of St Francis, Leigh Park and Warren Park, St Clare is against the 
draft scheme, as are the PCCs of both parishes.  
 
There has been a campaign on Facebook and associated petition to save the vicars 
of St Francis, Leigh Park and Warren Park, St Clare; and of West Leigh, St Alban. 
 
The incumbent of West Leigh, St Alban and its PCC are in favour of the draft scheme.  
 
The Archdeacon of Portsdown and the Joint Area Dean of Havant Deanery are also in 
favour of the draft scheme.  

 
11. What level of support for the proposals was there during the local consultation 

process? What consideration was given to concerns raised during this 
process? Were any changes made as a result of the consultations and, if not, 
what were the reasons for deciding to proceed with the original proposals? 
Please comment on the detailed concerns expressed by the representors about 
the consultation process. 
 
Prior to the meeting of the DMPC on Monday 8 October, the incumbent of St Francis, 
Leigh Park and Warren Park, St Clare and the Priest-in-Charge of West Leigh, St 
Alban were asked to attend meetings at the diocesan office with an external HR 
advisor to be told of the proposed pastoral reorganisation of their benefices and that, if 
it did come to pass, this would mean that they might be dispossessed of their office. 
This has been criticised by a number of representors and at meetings with some of 
the PCCs. However, it is not clear how it could have been otherwise done. It would 
have been unthinkable for the clergy to have discovered this second-hand. 
 
The informal consultation period began with a public meeting at St Wilfrid’s, Cowplain 
on Wednesday 17 October 2018. It is accepted that the decision to hold the meeting 
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in a neutral venue was unhelpful for those who wished to attend and that one of the 
local churches should have been asked to host the meeting. As it was too short notice 
to change the venue, the diocese did pay for buses to pick up people from St Clare’s 
and St Francis. 
 
Over 100 people attended the public meeting. A large number of attendees were clear 
that they did not want any change if any of the proposals meant that they could lose 
their clergy.  There was a presumption that the diocese did not know or care about the 
communities in Leigh Park or Warren Park. However, in one to one conversations with 
members of the diocesan team, both during and after the meeting, there was also 
some recognition that uniting the benefices made sense and that, whilst it was very 
sad to think that a member of their they might lose their current clergy, they or a family 
member had also gone through a similar redundancy process at some point.  
 
On the following Friday 19 October 2018, the informal consultation letter was sent out 
to everyone who had given their details at the public meeting as well as the legally 
interested parties asking them for their views on: 
 

 the proposed termination of the holding in plurality of the benefice of St Francis, 
Leigh Park and Warren Park St Clare; 

 

 the proposed union of the benefice of St Francis, Leigh Park; the benefice of 
Warren Park, St Clare; and the benefice West Leigh. 

 
The informal consultation was purposefully focussed at the benefice level in the first 
instance to enable ideas about the parish structure to be shaped by the meetings with 
PCCs during this period. 
 
During these meetings the PCCs agreed that less administrative burden and 
duplication of administration across the parishes would be welcomed; that they would 
be happy to work more closely together; that they wished to retain their current pattern 
of services and for each parish to retain its church, and that a team ministry would be 
an appropriate structure. These views were subsequently incorporated into the initial 
draft proposals that were brought to the DMPC meeting on 3 December 2019. 
 
Prior to the DMPC meeting on 3 December 2019, concerns were raised by 
representors that the members would not have enough time to fully take in the 
responses given. In light of the volume of responses on 3 December 2019, the DMPC 
asked for an explanation of the draft proposals before them and how they had been 
informed by the meetings during the informal consultation. It then agreed that the 
decisions on each of the draft proposals should be deferred to its next meeting on 29 
January 2019 to enable its members to study the responses in depth. This delay has 
been criticised by some representors but equally was suggested and welcomed by 
others. 
 
On 29 January 2019, the DMPC agreed to proceed to a formal consultation under 
section 6 of the Mission and Pastoral Measure 2011 with draft proposals seeking to 
unite the benefices and parishes of St Francis, West Leigh; Warren Park, St Clare; 
and West Leigh, St Alban, and to create a team ministry for the new benefice. 
 
The meeting of the DMPC on Wednesday 3 April 2019 was addressed by the Revd 
Jonathan Jeffery. This statement, the written responses to the s. 6 consultation and 
the views garnered by the members of the DMPC that had attended meetings with the 
affected PCCs were discussed at length. The DMPC felt that the parish proposal and 
the diocesan proposal were similar in all but the structure and the resultant 
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dispossession of the clergy. However, the DMPC agreed that the single parish 
benefice structure with a team ministry was the appropriate base for future mission in 
the area. Therefore, with all members voting in favour with the exception of one 
abstention, the DMPC decided to recommend the draft Scheme to me without any 
amendments. 

 

12. Do you think your decision that none of the current clergy should be appointed 
to the new posts which would be created by this or the three similar draft 
Schemes unduly fettered the discretion of the DMPC? Would you have been 
prepared to reconsider this if the DMPC had recommended that Jonathan 
Jeffery or Karina Green should be appointed to new offices by this scheme? 
Would you be prepared to amend the draft scheme to provide for this now? 

 
As outlined in the answer to question 9 above, the DMPC discussed whether current 
clergy should be designated or not within the draft Scheme. It was recognised that this 
is what the DMPC had done in Schemes previously. However, the DMPC decided that 
this would not be appropriate for this draft Scheme or the other three similar draft 
Schemes.  
 
As mentioned earlier, the intention of the DMPC is to have one member of the team 
responsible for the traditional congregations and the other member of the team to be 
responsible for undertaking a church plant with new congregations. The DMPC 
recognises that there are currently two loved members of the clergy both undertaking 
good traditional ministry in their parishes and it stated that it could not choose one 
over the other for the traditional post in a new structure. The DMPC believed an open 
recruitment process, in line with the Patronage (Benefices) Measure, would enable 
the current clergy and the parishes to discern who should be the Team Rector and the 
Team Vicar should the draft Scheme proceed. Should the DMPC have decided to 
recommend that Revd Jonathan Jeffery or Canon Karina Green be appointed to posts 
within the new structure, I would have considered it, but this was not the case.  
 
The issues around the potential dispossession of our clergy have been prayed on, 
considered and deliberated by the DMPC and myself over the past eight months. The 
DMPC has made its recommendation to me in the draft Scheme and I will not amend 
it by fiat now. 

 

13. Please comment on the view that a policy of blanket dispossessions across the 
four draft Schemes is against the spirit of the Mission and Pastoral Measure 
and the Code of Practice. What are your reasons for adopting this policy?  
 
To say that the four draft Schemes are against the spirit of the Mission and Pastoral 
Measure and the Code of Practice is to suggest that it was not intended that 
dispossession of clergy should be undertaken even though this is clearly allowed for 
by the legislation. This is not the case. The changes regarding compensation for loss 
of office under the 2018 amendment were specifically brought in to enable dioceses to 
undertake pastoral reorganisation,that may result in the dispossession of clergy, in 
order to further the Mission of the Church.  
 
When General Synod voted on this, there was considerable support from within the 
House of Clergy as well as the House of Laity. It was felt that this indicates that there 
is, in the wider Church, a recognition that we need to find ways of being able to 
undertake such pastoral reorganisations when they are necessary for mission 
development. 
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Dispossessions without subsequent designation of first office-holders from existing 
incumbents is not something the DMPC or I take lightly. In all four draft Schemes that 
have come before you, the new offices in the proposed Schemes will not obviously 
accommodate or suit all of our existing clergy. Where there is a reduction in similar 
posts, the DMPC did not feel it could appoint one clergy person over another to that 
office. It was also noted that some of the existing clergy have felt called to other roles 
in the Church or have been unsure as to whether they are yet called to a proposed 
new office in their current area and the legislation enables them to be compensated 
for their loss of office while they discern the next phase of their ministry. 

 

14. Please comment on the view that consideration should have been given to the 
ability of the current incumbent and priest-in-charge to contribute to the better 
cure of souls in the proposed arrangements when developing these proposals? 

 

As above, consideration has been given to the ability of the current incumbent and 

priest-in-charge to contribute to the better cure of souls in the proposed new structure 

but the DMPC did not feel it could choose who should be appointed to the proposed 

traditional post. The DMPC decided it would be fair for the incumbent and priest-in-

charge to be able to see which roles they might be called to and to apply for those 

posts in an open recruitment process and to be compensated for their loss of office.  

 

15. Please confirm that dispossessing the current incumbent and priest-in-charge 
from their current offices is not the primary purpose of the Scheme and 
comment on how the draft Scheme sits with the advice in paragraph 2.13 of the 
Code of Practice to the Mission and Pastoral Measure (copy attached). 

 

Dispossession of our current clergy is not the primary purpose of the Scheme. 

 

The DMPC recognises that the current serving clergy are much loved by their 

congregations and that the wider community places a high value on traditional 

ministry. However, currently the church is not reaching 99% of the population in the 

greater Leigh Park estates. There is huge potential to expand the impact of the 

Church on the lives of people in the estates by diversifying the ways that we bring the 

message of Jesus to those people. In order to provide traditional ministry and new 

forms of worship through church planting in a strategically coherent way, we need a 

structure in place that releases ordained and lay ministers to minister and promotes 

mutual, sustainable flourishing. The DMPC believes that the single parish benefice 

structure with a team ministry is the best structure to support this mission. This is in 

line with the advice in relation to the Gaulby judgement. 

 

16. Was mediation considered as part of the consultation process and, if so, why 
was it not undertaken? 

 
As demonstrated by the timeline above, an extensive consultation process has been 
undertaken. A suggestion of mediation was raised at the meeting between the PCCs 
of St Francis, Leigh Park and Warren Park, St Clare and the representatives of the 
DMPC at its meeting on Tuesday 21 May 2019. At that stage it was suggested that 
this could further delay the process and it would be unlikely to yield a result where all 
parties were in agreement as how to proceed with pastoral reorganisation in this area. 
 

17. Do you think there will be sufficient goodwill in the parishes to implement these 
proposals successfully if the draft Scheme proceeds? Please comment on the 
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view that there will be a reputational risk for the Church and that some existing 
congregation members may leave the Church. 

 
The incumbent, PCC and community of St Francis, Leigh Park; and Warren Park, St 
Clare are not in favour of the draft Scheme due to the prospect of the dispossession 
of the clergy. However, all have said that they are in favour of change and extra 
resourcing to grow the Church. The Priest-in-Charge and PCC of West Leigh, St 
Alban and its community are supportive of the draft Scheme and the wider vision 
based on it and so I am hopeful of their goodwill.  
 
I recognise that irrespective of whether this draft Scheme proceeds or not there will be 
work to be undertaken to enable those of differing views to come together in 
reconciliation and I would pray that through that process all would find their spiritual 
home in our churches. 
 
There is of course reputational risk for the Church by undertaking this Scheme. 
However, there is even more reputational risk if the mission of the church continues to 
essentially retreat from society, and to impact fewer and fewer people’s lives. 
Therefore, we have to intentionally aim for growth in depth, impact and number, 
strategically and sustainably, and put in place the right structure to enable it. 
 
These changes are Gospel driven with mission as the motivation. We should attempt 
to do all we can to draw others into friendship, relationship and discipleship with 
Jesus. 

 

18. Please comment on the view that dispossession would impose particular 
hardship on Mr Jeffery and his family. What pastoral support has been offered 
to the clergy who may be dispossessed, particularly given the apparent lack of 
relationship between the Archdeacon and Mr Jeffery? 

 
Both I and the DMPC acknowledge that dispossession of office would be incredibly 
difficult for both of our serving clergy. It is also recognised that having school-age 
children is a blessing for the Revd and Mrs Jeffery but will be an extra concern for 
them should Revd Jeffery be dispossessed. Should this arise, I will seek to support 
them in every practical way to ensure as smooth a transition as possible in such 
circumstances for the family, to Revd Jeffery’s next ministry.  
 
Canon Karina Green and Revd Jonathan Jeffery have been offered pastoral support 
consistently through the consultation process. Jenny Hollingsworth has also been 
holding meetings with Revd Jeffery throughout the consultation process and I have 
also had pastoral meetings with him. Both Jenny and I are available to provide and 
source whatever support Revd Jeffery and his family should require.  

 

19. Are there any other factors which the Commissioners should be aware of in 
their consideration of these representations? 

 

At the meeting of the DMPC on 3 April 2019, members heard that there was 
concern in some areas that traditional ministry was being seen as a ‘bad thing’, 
and was adamant that this was not the case. They recognised that it is 
relatively easy to analyse average weekly attendance and occasional offices 
figures, but difficult to quantify or measure the significant impact of pastoral 
care and ministry in the community. They understood that there was a fear that 
the importance of this ministry in communities was being underestimated.  
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They were clear that they wanted our traditional church congregations to 
continue to be nurtured and developed, whilst also having a structure in place 
to enable new worshipping communities to flourish. They believe that this gives 
us the best possibility under God of bringing into church people who do not 
currently engage with us either in church or out in the community. Recruiting 
clergy who are skilled at working across traditional parish ministry and new 
forms of church will be a vital part of the recruitment process for the proposed 
new parish structures.  

 
With good wishes. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 


